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Dear Chester

MATERNITY AND OBSTETRIC & GYNAECOLOGY SPECIALISTS

1 am writing to inform you that at our Hospital Advisory Committee meeting held on Friday 14 March
2008 and Board meeting held on 28 March 2008, management reported a looming shortage of

midwives and obstetric and gynaecology speciaists which may have an impact on the provision of a
safe maternity service.

Management informed the Board that resignations had been signalled by three midwives from our
Matemity Service Continuity Team (who are employed lead maternity carers). Currently the
Continuity Team has seven positions for midwives. At present there are two midwife vacancies for
which recruitment has been under way for some 12 months. These two factors combined will leave
our compliment of midwives in the Continuity Team down to two, Currently there are approximately
50 women who do not have a Lead Maternity Carer and are registered for care with the Maternity
Service. In addition there are six independent midwives who are lead maternity carers.

The shortage of midwives appears to be at a regional and national level. Other district health boards
in the Central Region are experiencing and reporting similar shortages.

Management here and at MidCentral District Heaith Board are currently working on a combined
national and overseas midwife recruitment programme and campaign. This is unlikely to yield
potential applicants by June 2008 when it is likely the resignations will take effect.

Management has also informed the ‘Board of the looming shortage of Obstetric and Gynaecology
Specialists. An abstetrics and gynaecologist who has been on a 12-month contract finishes on 24 April
2008. This will reduce our compiiment from 2.4 full-time staff equivalent to 1.4 full-time equivalent.
At this level it may not be possible to provide a reguiar 24/7 acute maternity/obstetrics and
gynaecology service. Similary our neighbouring district health board, MidCentral is experiencing some
shortages. At this stage we have arranged locum cover to the end of June 2008.

Management are also working on a contingency plan to ensure that a safe service will continue to be
provided in conjunction with primary care and our neighbouring district health boards. However, it is
clear from the briefing received that executing the contingency plans we had in place about 18
‘months ago both for midwifery and obstetric and gynaecology services will be even more difficult as
MidCentral District Health Board is experiencing similar staff shortages,
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[image: image2.png]Our Board has requested that some urgent action is taken nationally to address the shortege of
midwives and obstetrician and gynaecologists. We have asked the Minister to take an active role in
leading this. It is evident that these workforce issues need attention at a national level with the
relevant colleges/bodies and tertiary education providers to stem the ongoing problems of staff
shortages, *

We will keep ow'appraised, .
Yours sincerely

Ao

Kate Joblil
BOARD CH/
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20 March(zo()ﬂs‘_ Qur ref: OIA 2008/25

>

Katrina Shanks, MP
Parliament Buildings
WELLINGTON

Dear Ms Shanks
Official Information Act Request

| write further to your letter dated 20 February 2008, in which you requested
information relating to maternity care.

1. In January 2008, 9 first time mothers were discharged home directly from
delivery suite with an average length of stay of 6.8 hrs

2. In January 2008, 41 second time mothers were discharged home directly
from delivery suite with an average length of stay of 8.6 hrs

3. Please refer to our previous response to request OIA 2008/18.

4. There were no unplanned readmissions of mothers or babies who were
discharged straight from delivery suite in December 2007 or January 2008.

5. We do not collect the information requested.

6. We require 53.6 FTE midwives/nurses to fully staff the Delivery Suite and
antenatal /postnatal wards at Wellington hospital.

7. As of 24" March 2008, we have 43.4 FTE midwives/nurses employed to
Delivery Suite and the antenatal/postnatal wards (vacancy of 10.2 FTE
midwives). The vacancy rate peaked in December 2007 at 17.6 FTE, and
reduced slightly in January 2008.

8. Currently there are 5-6 postnatal beds closed (which would normally be
open). This remains unchanged in January 2008 and February 2008.

9. Two midwives commenced employment in December 2007. One was on a

return to practice programme and the other was from overseas on a four
month fixed term contract.

Two midwives commenced employment in January 2008. One is permanent
and the other is for a fixed term pericd while on an overseas working holiday.
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Four staff commenced in February 2008. Two are permanent and two are for
fixed term periods only.

We have had five midwives commence employment in March 2008, and all
are on permanent contracts.

We have a pumber of staff due to commence employment in future months,
and are progressing about 7 other applications at the moment. Unfortunately,
we are heavily reliant on recruiting from the UK and there are often lengthy
delays between acceptance of a job offer and commencement of employment.

10. We had five midwives resign in December 2007. We encourage midwives
to move between hospital employed and self-employed practice depending on
their needs/ family commitments at the time. Three of the five midwives went

into self-employed midwifery practice in the Wellington region. Two of our
appointments came from self-employed practice.

We had one resignation in January 2008.

We have had a number of staff complete fixed term contracts and more will
complete in the next couple of months. The latter is largely related to staff
coming from overseas on working holidays or other staff who have given a
commitment to work for a fixed term period pending permanent recruitment.
We would certainly convert all of our current fixed term midwifery contracts
into permanent contracts if the employee wished for that to happen.

Taking into account known resignations (parental leave etc) and definite
appointments the long term vacancy FTE is still projected at about 9 FTE.

If you have any further queries please do not hesitate to contact me on
(04) 385 5999 ext 4827.

Yours sincerely

Kb

Delwyn Hunter

Group Manager

Women's Health Service

Capital and Coast District Health Board




